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[bookmark: _GoBack]Meetings:  During the regular semesters, the Council meets weekly on Thursday. The Council also has special meetings the week before each semester begins and four meetings in the summer.  During the academic year, we met 32 times.  The agenda included policy issues and student appeals.  The meetings outside of the regular semester were limited to student appeals for credit hour overloads, late withdrawals from previous semesters, incidents of academic integrity, and requests for readmission to the University.  For each meeting, minutes were prepared and posted to the Registrar’s Office website and to the electronic bulletin boards.
Voting Members:  Edmund Asare (Foreign Languages), Ken Clontz (LEJA, Vice-Chair), Mark Cole (Kinesology; Spring semester), Amanda Divin (Health Sciences), Christine Iwanicki (English and Journalism), Kris Kelly (Psychology, Spring semester), John Kennealy (SGA Representative), Marty Maskarinec (Computer Science), Barry McCrary (LEJA, Fall semester), Esmeralda Moreno (SGA Representative), Susan Meiers (Biological Sciences, Fall Semester), Ioannis Papakyritsis (Communication Sciences & Disorders), Kathryn Pohlpeter (Communication Sciences & Disorders), Steven Rock (Economics and Decision Sciences, Chair), 
Ex-officio Members: Angela Lynn (Registrar), Patty Mason (Admissions), Lisa Melz-Jennings (Advising), Tracy Scott (Student Development Office), Ron Williams (Assistant VP, Academic Affairs). 
CAGAS Secretary: Mary Lane (Office of the Registrar).
Activity:  The next page documents the activities of the Council.  In total numbers, it is almost exactly the same as in the 2014-2015 academic year.

	
	Total
	Approved
	Denied
	Deferred**

	Late Withdrawal (Total)*
	42
	26
	10
	6

	Late Withdrawal (Selective)
	30
	13
	14
	3

	Request for Overload
	40
	36
	4
	

	Program Changes
	29
	29
	0
	

	(Class switch, section switch, etc.)
	
	
	
	

	Substitution/Waiver
	75
	59
	10
	6

	(Gen. ed waivers, requests to substitute courses to meet a university requirement, etc.)
	
	
	
	

	Late Registration
	107
	104
	3
	

	New Start
	17
	12
	2
	3

	Re-admission Appeals
	51
	31
	20
	

	Appeal of Freshman or Transfer Admission Denial
	30
	6
	24
	

	Grade Appeals (Appealing decision from College Grade Appeal Committee)***
	3
	0
	3
	

	Academic Integrity Appeals (Appealing decision from College Committee)***
	0
	0
	0
	


*Of the 26 approved withdrawals, four were approved with the decision to award an “N” for the courses.
**Cases still pending additional information and documentation
***Grade Appeals and Academic Integrity Appeals to CAGAS may be initiated by students or faculty. In this table, “approved” means “found in favor of student”.

Other appeals/requests: 
The Council heard five appeals for exceptions to the university policy on scheduling activities during the final examination period, all of which were approved.
The Council heard four cases of Falsification of Admission Application, which were brought by the Registrar’s Office. In all of these cases, the Council found falsification occurred.  
The Council heard one request to extend the deadline for filing a grade appeal.  It was approved.
The Chair received 50 reports of Academic Integrity Incidents from across the campus. 







Policy issues: The Council considered a number of policy issues over the course of the year.  
Timing of the change to the FLGI requirement.  We were asked by Senate to consider the effective date of the Senate approved policy change to allow one foreign language course to fulfill the FLGI requirement.  We suggested immediate (retroactive) implementation of the policy as the fairest option for students.   
Disruptive Student in Class Procedure.  Senate asked us to revise, update, and broaden the policy to handle situations that occur outside of class.  The issue is complex since both Student Services and Academic Affairs play a role.  The Code of Student Conduct and violations of it are handled through Student Judicial Programs.  A subcommittee was formed and produced a broadened and retitled “Disruptive Student Behavior Procedure”.  One of the main features of the proposed changes was to increase the information flow from student misbehavior.  Faculty will be encouraged to fill out the Violation of Student Code of Conduct report as needed.  There was discussion about whether some of the language in the report should use the words "may", "should", or "must".  Following some editorial suggestions, the draft was approved unanimously. The revisions were approved by CAGAS on March 31, 2016, by Senate on April 12, and by the President on April 26.
Changes in the number of SGA representatives on CAGAS.  One student representative asked about increasing this number.  CAGAS decided not to pursue as relatively recently the number of student representatives was increased from one to two and student participation in the Council has at times been minimal.  
Request for S/U Grading in PHIL 495 and AGE 487. These were sent to Faculty Senate with a recommendation for approval.
A.S. Degree/Compact Agreement.  Andy Borst brought information on the new Associate of Science (AS) degree which is to take effect this fall.  The old AS degree, when transferred to WIU, would waive our Gen Ed (as does the Associate of Arts (AA) degree).  The new AS contains one less course in the Humanities & Fine Arts, one less course in Social and Behavioral, one additional course in Math, and one additional course in physical or life science.  Under our current catalog policy, both the AA and AS (including the new version) would waive our Gen Ed.  Andy presented information on to how five other Illinois Public Universities are reacting.  One (NIU) is accepting the new AS. Four (EIU, ISU, UIC, UIUC) are not. The issue is whether to keep the current policy or instead indicate that the new AS does not waive our Gen Ed.  If we go with the latter, students who transfer with the new AS could fulfill the IAI GECC and would not necessarily have to take our multi-cultural or human well-being requirement.  CAGAS member took a straw vote to express their preferences and the majority voted to not allow the new AS to waive our Gen Ed.  We agreed with EIU’s language that “we will recognize the new AS, but students will need to complete the missing general education courses….”  The issue was sent to the Faculty Senate Executive Committee and the General Education Council.

Change in Foreign Languages & Literatures Advanced Placement Policy.  This was sent to Faculty Senate with a recommendation for approval.
Consideration of requests for waivers of the Math Competency requirement.  Due to an increase in number of requests by students for substitution of the Math competency requirement in recent years, there needed to be a discussion of how such requests are handled by CAGAS.  As part of this process, Tara Buchannan, Director of the Disability Resource Center, and Rica Calhoun, University General Counsel Attorney, addressed the Council on March 3rd.  Their presentation was “Learning Disabilities and Math Substitutions”.  Also at this presentation was the chair of Philosophy and Religious Studies Gordon Pettit.  Philosophy 140 is a course that is typically used for substitution when CAGAS approves a student’s appeal.  DRC indicated that with future documentation, they will classify Math learning disabled students into one of three groups:  highly unlikely to pass Math 099 or 100, gray area, and likely to succeed with accommodations. CAGAS policy, which is expected to continue, is to consider appeals on a case by case basis.  A subcommittee was constituted to examine developing guidelines and to fulfill legal requirements.  The subcommittee met with Tara Buchanan from DRC, Iraj Kalentari from Math, and Gordon Petit from Philosophy for input.  A set of internal guidelines to deal with procedures for students requesting a waiver or substitution from the Math competency requirements was brought to the Council by the subcommittee.  Discussion ensued about including a clause that a student should be “otherwise qualified” academically before requesting an appeal. Ultimately, that clause was included (over the objections of the University Legal Counsel) and the guidelines approved by the full Council.  A less detailed version of the guidelines was shared with advisors.

ACT/SAT conversion.  Due to the forthcoming substitution of the SAT for the ACT for new students, the admission formula needed to be adjusted for this.  Andy Borst brought a conversion table and indicated that the general admission standards were not being altered. CAGAS recommended to Senate approval of the conversion.
Change in English Proficiency requirements for international students.  Rick Carter brought a proposal to lower these standards and provided supporting evidence.  The goal was to place WIU in the middle of its peer groups in regards to this requirement.  The proposal was sent to Senate with a recommendation for approval.
StudySoup.com. CAGAS agreed it would not be an Academic Integrity violation for students to sell their own class written notes to this web site.

[bookmark: OLE_LINK1][bookmark: OLE_LINK2]Final Comments
The traditional role of an Ombudsman at a university has been to represent both the students and faculty of the institution in resolving conflicting issues, either between those two parties or the institution itself. WIU chose to eliminate this position a number of years ago and much of that role was passed on to CAGAS.  CAGAS receives administrative support from the Registrar’s Office.  We are deeply appreciative of the work of the CAGAS secretary Mary Lane and the Registrar Angela Lynn.  
The Council requires a substantial time commitment by its members as it also meets outside of the regular semesters.  The Faculty Senate Nominating Committee needs to make it clearer to faculty potentially interested in serving that their responsibilities include the meetings before the semester begins and in the summer.  If faculty cannot make a good faith effort to attend most of these meetings, they should not consider volunteering to serve on this Council.   
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